DECEMBER 18, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a.
Public Hearing and Action on Amendments to Chapter 55, Section 5:54(2)(b) to add an exception allowing refuse containers in the required front open space with administrative approval – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

DiLeo explained the proposed amendments.

Edward Vielmetti, 1210 Brooklyn, expressed concern that this ordinance amendment would provide license to tenants and landlords, and people in general, who do not take care of their trash containers and leave them in the front yard.  He believed there were areas of town, especially closer to campus, where this ordinance change would not be positive.  It was not good for the image of Ann Arbor, he said.

The maintenance supervisor of The Village Cooperative Homes stated that it was a hardship for residents in four or six-unit buildings at The Village to carry their mandated curb carts around to the back of the building.  These residents did not have garages, carports or side yards, he said.  He believed it was important to legitimize what people have been doing since the mandated curb carts went into effect.

Chris Crockett, a resident of the Old Fourth Ward Historic District, said she has watched as cars have taken over front yard spaces in her neighborhood, not to mention more and more backyard spaces.  She appeared at a Council caucus meeting, she said, to talk about the ongoing problem of curb carts being left in the front yard spaces.  Most of time they were just left on the curb for five or six days, she said, and she could imagine that there were those who would like to keep them in the front yard the entire time.  She said many people work very hard to keep the downtown neighborhoods looking nice and the City was not well served by having these carts in the front or properties.  She believed everything possible should be done to keep the carts in the backyards and the front of properties and buildings looking as clean as possible.  It was difficult to encourage people who did not reside in the buildings they owned to keep them looking presentable, she said, and to allow these carts to be stored in front would be unreasonable.  She urged the Planning Commission to consider the ramifications and do whatever possible to help residents keep their neighborhoods clean and tidy.

Nancy Stone, of the City’s Public Services Area, working with solid waste issues, stated that the purpose of this ordinance amendment was to make Chapter 55 consistent with the whole curb cart program.  She said use of the carts began in fiscal year 2004/05 as a way to keep trash contained within the City.  What people would often do in the past was place trash bags at the curb, she said, but there were problems with overflow and animals getting into the bags.  She stated that the carts were designed to move Ann Arbor toward a clean community.  With regard to the concerns about carts being left in front yards, she said these situations needed to be raised with the City’s Community Standards office so property owners/occupants could be ticketed and the carts restored to the side or back of the building.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:54, Required Open Space, addressing placement of refuse containers in the required front open space.

Potts stated that she supported this ordinance amendment, which would regulate the situation where people were unable to store their carts on the side or rear of their homes.  She assumed that Chapter 26 contained the standards that would have to be followed by property owners requesting permission to locate their carts in the front open space.

Emaus did not want to see every condominium owner in The Village petition to have their cart stored in the front open space, so he was not sure if the purpose of this amendment was geared toward a neighborhood or a condominium association.  He said it would be helpful if how this would be restricted could be outlined.  He wondered how this would be implemented.  

DiLeo said this proposed amendment came to the attention of Planning staff because there was consideration for having property owners apply for a variance from the Zoning Board of Appeals to allow storage of a cart in the front open space.  Staff believed this to be a cumbersome process, she said, and a text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance was suggested as a more appropriate solution.  She said administration of this would be handled through the Public Services Area, adding that she did not think any other developments in the City, other than The Village, would need this provision.

Stone was certain that The Village was the only known location in town that would use this amendment.  She said the owners of The Village approached the City to work together on this.  She envisioned a relatively minor administrative procedure.

Emaus stated that The Village may be the only development; however, this was basically advertising the provision to the entire City and there was always the chance that 500 applications could be submitted as a result.

Stone stated that the intent here was to allow this provision for those lots that did not have the ability to store the cart at the side or rear of the property.  This provision was only for those lots where side or rear storage was not possible, she said.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:

Bona, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Westphal



NAYS:

None



ABSENT:
Borum, Pratt

Motion carried.

